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January 15, 2007
NC Legislative NEWS

Hackney Nominated: House Democrats chose Rep. Joe Hackney as their nominee to become the chamber's speaker Wednesday night, needing several ballots before giving the Orange County lawyer a majority in a closed caucus meeting. As long as nearly all the 68 Democrats in the chamber stick with him, Hackney will be elected speaker when legislators reconvene in two weeks.  House Democrats also nominated Rep. William Wainwright, a nine-term legislator from Craven County, as speaker pro-tem, and chose Hugh Holliman of Davidson County, entering his fourth term, as majority leader. 

Black Caucus: Rep. Alma Adams, D-Guilford, has been chosen as chair of the Legislative Black Caucus. Adams was chosen over Sen. Jeanne Lucas, D-Durham, in what those attending the closed meeting said was a "close vote." Adams will begin her seventh full term in the House when the legislature reconvenes later this month. 
Campaign NEWS
Lt. Gov.'s Race: The race for North Carolina's next lieutenant governor is getting off the ground. Raleigh lawyer Hampton Dellinger started his campaign Tuesday at the Piedmont Club in Winston Salem. Dellinger, an attorney at law firm Womble Carlyle and former legal counsel to Gov. Mike Easley, said he is focusing on improving education. Another announced Democratic candidate, Winston-Salem City Councilman Dan Besse said he saw Dellinger's kick-off choice as a compliment. Many consider state Sen. Walter Dalton, D-Rutherford, the early front-runner.  Rep. Jim Harrell III, D-Surry, is thinking of running for lieutenant governor in 2008, but is also considering a run for state treasurer. He says he plans to decide in the next month or so. Other potential candidates include Democrat Pat Smathers, the mayor of Canton, and Republican Ferrell Blount, the former chairman of the state GOP. Lt. Gov. Beverly Perdue, in her second term, can't run again because of term limits. She is expected to run to replace Easley. 

Running Again: Ed Ridpath, who lost his bid last year to unseat Rep. Paul Stam, R-Wake, says he is ready to try for the seat again in 2008. Ridpath, 46, an IBM employee from Fuquay-Varina and a Democrat, made the announcement to again pursue the House District 37 seat on Monday. 
Washington NEWS

Cardinal Price:  U.S. Rep. David is the new chairman of a House Appropriations subcommittee, which menas he wields more financial clout than most everyone else in Congress. The Appropriations subcommittee chairs are traditionally so powerful they've been known around Capitol Hill as "cardinals." As expected, Price, a Chapel Hill Democrat, was appointed Wednesday to lead the Homeland Security subcommittee. He'll have control of billions of dollars to fund more than 20 agencies within the Department of Homeland Security. He'll handle matters relating to border patrol, immigration issues, port and air security, disaster preparedness and emergency response issues. 

Harkin Cultivates Future of Agriculture:  In his first hearing as chairman of the Senate Agriculture Committee, Sen. Tom Harkin chose to highlight the threat of climate change from greenhouse gases and the dangers of American dependence on foreign oil.  Harkin said he dedicated the hearing to national energy security to “plant the flag” for his top priorities. The new farm bill should be different from those in the past, he said, aimed at moving the country’s agricultural sector toward becoming a major producer of energy in addition to food and fiber. Witnesses at the hearing included USDA Chief Economist Keith Collins, who described the boom in ethanol production, which he says will require 1 billion more bushels of corn for fuel production this year than it did from the 2006 crop.  Despite increasing ethanol production capacity, Collins said higher blend levels and E85 pumps will have to become far more widespread for ethanol to continue its expansion beyond 10 percent of U.S. gasoline use.  He also said cellulosic ethanol production will have to become economically feasible.

Judge Boyle: President Bush on Tuesday declined to re-nominate U.S. District Judge Terrence Boyle to the 4th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals, ending a years-long debate over his nomination. In doing so, Bush acknowledged that if he couldn't get Boyle, who lives in Edenton, through when Republicans ran Congress, he has no chance now that Democrats are in control. Three other controversial judicial nominees withdrew their names, but Boyle refused. "I didn't quit," said Boyle, whose case may be the longest nomination-in-waiting in U.S. history. Boyle was first nominated in 1991 by the first President Bush. The current Bush nominated Boyle in May 2001 and then re-nominated him five more times over the years.
Environmental NEWS

Water Transfer: The state Environmental Management Commission has approved the transfer of up to 10 million gallons of water per day from the Catawba River basin to cities of Concord and Kannapolis. A similar transfer was approved from the Yadkin River basin to the two cities. The cities had requested up to 36 million gallons of water a day to meet a projected shortfall in the next 30 years. The proposal, which has been in the works for the past five to six years, has sparked opposition among environmental groups and several cities and counties located in the river basins. Members of the groups said Wednesday that they would probably appeal the decision. All but one of the commission's 16 members voted for the amended proposal, which had been recommended by three members of the panel who studied the request. 
Voluntary Agricultural District Ordinance:  Cumberland County recently established a Voluntary Agricultural District Ordinance.  The purpose of the ordinance is to promote agricultural and environmental values and the general welfare of the County and, more specifically, increase identity and pride in the agricultural community and its way of life, encourage the economic health of agriculture, and increase protection from non-farm development and other negative impacts on properly managed farms.  It seeks to preserve and maintain agricultural areas in the County; inform non-farming neighbors and potential land purchasers that the participating farm may emit noise, dust, and smell, which may avoid conflicts between neighbors and potential nuisance claims; give the farming community an enhanced voice in Cumberland County Commissioners’ decisions affecting farmland; and conserve open space and natural resources as the County’s population and development expand.  Farmer participation in the program is voluntary and the farmer may terminate his/her participation at any time.
Business NEWS        
El Pueblo: El Pueblo, a Raleigh-based Hispanic advocacy group, has received a $200,000 grant from the Z. Smith Reynolds Foundation to bolster its operating funds for the coming year. El Pueblo said it intends to use the funding to bolster its staff and conduct strategic planning activities with its board of directors. The Z. Smith Reynolds Foundation has awarded more than $388 million to charitable causes in North Carolina. The foundation is named for Zachary Smith Reynolds, the youngest son of the founder of the RJ Reynolds Tobacco Co. 

Pilgrim’s Pride Completes Gold Kist Acquisition:  Pittsburg, Texas-based Pilgrim's Pride Corp. announced late Tuesday that it completed its acquisition of Atlanta-based Gold Kist Inc.  Gold Kist is now a wholly owned subsidiary of Pilgrim's Pride. 
Commodity NEWS        
Pork Producers Aim for 100-Percent Premises Registration:  The National Pork Producers Council, armed with a $400,000 grant from USDA, will try to register the premises of all pork producers by the end of the year, Joyce Philippi, president of the organization, said Thursday. Philippi said that about 40 percent of premises are already registered, and chances are good that the remaining 60 percent will be signed up by the end of the year.  Philippi also renewed NPPC's call to make mandatory USDA's premises identification and national animal identification system (NAIS). Unlike many other livestock groups, which oppose a government mandate, NPPC feels that the threat of animal disease outbreaks is so great that the program must be mandatory "to protect the national herd," Philippi said.

Horse Council Annual Meeting:  The North Carolina Horse Council held its annual meeting Wednesday, January 10th, at the North Carolina Hunt Horse Complex. The Council voted on a new Executive Board. Robert Sanford, former President of the North Carolina Thoroughbred Association was installed as President.   Mr. Sanford noted that there are many changes occurring in the state today including legislative actions, education, and health issues that impact the equine industry. “It is more important than ever that we have an organization that can represent, educate and define the horse community’s contributions to recreation, agriculture and the economic well being of the state of North Carolina.”
People in the NEWS

Appointments:  Mary Combs of the USDA –NRCS (Natural Resources Conservation Service) has been appointed by Gov. Mike Easley to the North Carolina Geographic Coordinating Council.
Interim Director: The Clean Water Management Trust Fund Board of Trustees has unanimously selected D.G. Martin to serve as the agency's interim director while a permanent director is found. Martin has served as director of the Trust for Public Lands of the Carolinas, interim director of the Triangle Land Conservancy and vice president for public affairs with the University of North Carolina System. 

Ethics Appointments: Senate leader Marc Basnight has appointed Shaw University President Clarence Newsome and former Sen. R.B. Sloan to the new North Carolina State Ethics Commission. The panel replaced the old State Board of Ethics. The new ethics commission can investigate all three branches of government, although cases would be referred to other panels when credible complaints are made against judges and lawmakers. The commission also will collect and review economic disclosure statements from government officials for potential conflicts of interest and issues advisory opinions. 

National Turkey Federation Promotes 3 Staffers:  The National Turkey Federation on Thursday announced the promotion of three staff members: Sherrie Rosenblatt to vice president of marketing and communications; Michael Rybolt to director of scientific affairs; and Brie Wilson to director of member and convention services. 

Disbarred Judge: An embattled district court judge has decided to resign after state officials paid him thousands of dollars for work he couldn't do. James Ethridge decided to give up his job, said his attorney, Alan Schneider. The move came two days after state officials admitted they didn’t know how to remove him from the bench even though the N.C. State Bar has stripped him of his law license. Judges can't hold court without a law license. Ethridge lost his license in October after the state bar decided he had been dishonest and deceitful as an attorney in 2001 when he took the home and life savings of a senile woman, then 69 years old. Ethridge has also been referred to the State Bureau of Investigation. 

Deaths: Sen. Robert Holloman died early Monday at age 53 after a short illness, according to his office. Holloman, who lived in Ahoskie and was recently elected to his third term, was a pastor at Nebo Missionary Baptist Church in Murfreesboro. Rep. Howard Hunter Jr., D-Hertford, died Sunday, according to a spokeswoman for House Speaker Jim Black. Hunter, who ran a funeral home in Ahoskie and was elected for a 10th term in November, represented the northeastern counties of Bertie, Hertford, Gates, and Perquimans.   Gov. Mike Easley will appoint replacements to serve the lawmakers' the two-year terms, which began Jan. 1. Democratic leaders from both Hunter and Holloman's districts will recommend those replacements. 

Mark Your Calendar

Freshman Breakfast – NC Agribusiness Council members are invited to attend a breakfast for Freshmen Legislators of the NC General Assembly on January 31st at 7:30 am at the Cardinal Club in downtown Raleigh.  RSVP is required. Contact the Council at 919-782-4063 for ticket information

AgForum with McIntyre – NC Agribusiness Council members are invited to attend an Agribusiness Forum with Congressman Mike McIntyre on January 26th at 11:30 am at the LuMil Winery. 

RSVP is required. Contact the Council at 919-782-4063 for ticket information.
The Environmental Review Commission will meet on Wednesday, Jan. 17 at 9:30 a.m., 544 LOB.
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